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VETERANS’ EMPLOYMENT AND EDUCATION

WEDNESDAY, MAY 13, 1992

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS,
. Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room SR~
418, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Dennis DeConcini (Acting
Chairman of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Senators DeConcini, Daschle, and Thurmond.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DeCONCINI

Senator DEConciNI. The Senate Committee on Veterans’ Affairs
will come to order.

Good morning, everyone. I would like to thank Senator Cranston
and express my appreciation for his support of the hearing this
morning, permitting me to chair it, on veterans’ employment and
education. I want to also thank my staff and the Veterans’ Affairs
Committee staff for their cooperation. I welcome all of you today to
the hearing of the Committee on Veterans' Affairs, and I am
pleased to see the significant interest in the hearing today.

I wish to publicly extend my gratitude to all of those who helped
with the hearing today. Your cooperation is greatly appreciated. I
am aware of it, having been advised by my staff just how much
1}:1ime. has been put into putting together the witness list and the

earing.

To open today's hearin%,)l would like to ‘c}uote a recent statement
by Constance Newman, Director of the U.S. Office of Personnel
Management, which reflects my own philosophy and why this legis-
lation is before us today. Mrs. Newman stated, “The Federal Gov-
ernment owes it to its veterans to offer them tangible jobs.” And
that really says it in a nutshell.

This hearinz is on the Veterans’ Employment and Trainins Act
of 1992, also on Senator Cranston’s bill, the Veterans’ Readjust-
ment Benefits Improvement Act of 1992. There are also related
bills not on the a.%enda today; my Desert Storm Serviceperson's Re-

adjustment Act of 1992.

introduced the latter bill in February of this year. If passed, it
will restore full purchasing power of the GI Bill educational assist-
ance to Persian Gulf War veterans; increase the full-time limit on
educational assistance payments; tie the GI Bill t: the Consumer
Price Index; and provide the same benefits to all Reserve and Na-
tional Guard members activated during the Persian Gulf War.

On April 2, 1992, I introduced the Veterans' Employment and
Training package, cosponsored by Senators Mitchell, Graham,
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Akaka, and Daschle, in order to respond to the plight of nearly 1.3
million currently unemployed veterans and another 1.3 million
soon to be veterans who will leave the military in the next 3 years.
Figures vary, but the best estimate I can put together indicates
that approximately 8.4 million American men and women, includ-
ing some 917,000 veterans, are unemployed. To make matters
worse, we know that over the next 5 years our Armed Forces will
discharge a minimum of 400,000 military personnel and lose an-
other 300,000 or so per year through attrition.

Many of the soon-to-be separated men and women entered the
Armed Forces because they were promised a satisfying, full-length
career. This promise has now been broken, and many careers will
be cut short through no fault of the individuals involved. As a
matter of conscience, we owe these men and women help in their
transition from military back to civilian life.

The Veterans’ Employment and Training Act of 1992 is a revised
and extended version of the Emergency Vietnam Veterans Job
Training Act of 1983, later known as the Veterans Job Training
Act. The bill would provide immediate incentives to employers to
hire and train veterans in fields leading to stable, long-term em-

pl?ﬁ:nent.

is bill would authorize a 5-year employment and training pro-
gram. Employers who hire and train veterans under this act will
be eligible for payments of up to $5,000 per year to defray the costs
of such training. Veterans participating in an approved job train-
ing program, including apprenticeship programs, may also receive
up to $1,500 for work-related expenses such as special clothing,

tools, et cetera, cars, bus fare, and even child care.

More than 2 million veterans are disabled. In many cases, unem-
ployed disabled veterans could work if the worksite were adapted
to their special needs or if specialized tools were required or equip-
ment could be lprovided, they could be a working part of our work
force. This bill, therefore, includes a special incentive of up to
$3,000 for employers hiring disabled veterans to make worksite
modifications.

An estimated one-third of all homeless single men are veterans,
and 80 to 85 percent of homeless veterans are unemployed. On any
given night, a deplorable 110,000 to 250,000 veterans are estimated
to be homeless. To address the employment problems of these vet-
erans, I have included $5 million to establish a pilot project to pro-
vide employment services—including counseling and development
of job Ylacement skills—to these particular veterans.

fully recognize that veterans represent only one part of our Na-
tion’s overall unemployment problems. In Arizona, thousands of ci-
vilian workers in the aerospace industry have lost their jobs as a
result of defense budget cuts. Nationwide, estimates indicate that
over one-half million positions may be eliminated from the defense
sector; many of these itions are held by veterans. Something
must be done for all of these jpdividuals.

However, I believe the Nation owes special consideration to those
who have served in our Armed Forces, especially those who will
forever bear the scars of that great personal sacrifice and dedica-
tion to our principles in this country. There is another reason why
we should provide the resources and programs necessary to get
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these discharged men and women on their feet—it is cost-effective,
in my opinion. )

Veterans, as a group, have a very high potential for benefiting
from the program of job training. Military experience has provided
them with discipline, drive, and energy; they are eager to make
their own way. All they need is a boost to get them going and get
started. And that is what my colleagues and I are proposing in this
legislation.

In closing, I want to express my thanks once again to the wit-
nesses for coming here today. We will receive your testimony. We
would ask that you summarize it, please, because we have a long
list. Your full statements will be included in the record.

Before we proceed with panel one, I will recognize my colleagues
for any opening statements.

Senator Daschle.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DASCHLE

Senator DascHLE. Mr. Chairman, I have no opening statement. I
commend you for your leadership and I applaud you for taking the
time and effort you have on this issue. This Committee is chal-
lenged with some very serious problems as we look to unemploy-
ment in the future, and I think the training aspect of this legisla-
tion is a critical element. With nearly a million people unemployed
as veterans, there is a real opportunity here—as well as a real
challenge—to come to grips with the tools that we have and find
ways in which to address this problem more successfully. Your bill
is a significant downpayment in that effort and I applaud you for
it.

Senator DeCoNciNi. Senator Daschle, thank you very much, and
thank you for your leadership and participation in this Committee.
We worked together cn Agent Orange and a number of subject
matters, and I am gratefu) for that assistance.

I have a prepared statement from Senator Cranston that I would
like to place in the record.
11[(;I‘]he prepared statement of Chairman Cranston appears on p.

Senator DEConNciINI. Our first panel represents the Department
of Veterans Affairs. The lead witness is Chief Benefits Director,
D’Wayne Gray, and he is accompanied by Mr. Grady Horton, Mr.
Dennis Wyant, and Mr. Dean Gallin. I am delighted that you gen-
tlemen are here today. We will start with you, Mr. Gray.

STATEMENT OF D’'WAYNE GRAY, CHIEF BENEFITS DIRECTOR,
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS, ACCOMPANIED BY
GRADY HORTON, DIRECTOR, EDUCATION SERVICE; DENNIS
WYANT, DIRECTOR, VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION SERVICE;
AND DEAN GALLIN, DEPUTY ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL

Mr. Gray. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Com-
mittee. We appreciate the opportunity to be with you this morning
to provide the views of the Department on the two pieces of legisla-
tion at hand.

Mr. Chairman, with regard to S. 2515, the proposed Veterans’
Employment and Training Act of 1992, as you know, I'm sure, the

o
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Department of Veterans Affairs both appreciates and shares your
interest, and that of the entire Committee, in promoting and facili-
tating the employment of veterans. Unfortunately, however, we
cannot support this particular proposal.

This legislation derives from the Veterans’ Job Training Act.
That act, which expired on June 30, 1991, was not, in our opinion,
particularly effective in securing long-term employment for eligible
wartime veterans who had been unemployed for a substantial
period. We can’t find a reason to believe that this meodification
would produce better results.

We acknowledge the cransition and unemployment difficulties
faced by veterans being discharged during this 1;;eriod of down-
sizing by the military, and we are committed, with you, to efforts
to address these difficulties. We do contribute to some of the solu-
tion with on-going programs.

The education and on-the-job training assistance provided to vet-
erans through the Montgomery GI Bill and to eligible veterans
with service-connected disabilities under our Chapter 31 Vocational
Rehabilitation Program, together with programs such as the Job
Training Partnership Act and the broad range of outreach and
transition assistance being provided by the Department of Veter-
ans Affairs, in conjunction with the Departments of Labor and De-
fense, are having a positive effect on helping veterans secure em-
ployment.

You also requested, Mr. Chairman, our comments on S. 2647.
This measure covering educational assistance programs, vocational
rehabilitation and pension programs, and job training and place-
ment services for veterans, contains many provisions with which
we agree. We cannot support the measure as drafted in toto, how-
ever, since it includes certain provisions that we find unnecessary.

Detailed comments on both these pieces of proposed legislation
are provided, of course, in the full statement, which the Chairman
indicated will be included in the record.

However, I am advised that, if passed, S. 2647 would be subject to
the pay-as-you-go requirements of the Omnibus Budget Reconcilia-
tion Act of 1990 and would involve substantial costs that are not
offset by the other provisions of the bill. I have not been able to
find offsets in my own budget which I think should be made in
order to accommodate the provisions in the proposed legislation.

We thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity. I have
with me a brain trust that does understand in substantial detail
both the legislation being proposed and its pre-ecessor legislation.
Mr. Horton is the Director of our Education Service, Dr. Wyant is
the Director of the Vocational Rehabilitation Service, both of
which provide direct service to veterans in education and training;
and Mr. Gallin is the Deputy Assistant General Counsel who is in-
volved in our legislative efforts. We will ‘ry, sir, to answer your
questions and those of the Committee.

e preg.red statement of Mr. Gray appears on p. 115.]
nator DECoNcINI. Mr. Gray, thank you. Lt me sai thet I am,
of course, disappointed by your statement, and I did look at it, but I
appreciate you have to tell us what you feel. That is why you are
here with your people; we don’t want you to come here and not
give us your views of it.




Mr. Gray, in light of the downsizing of the military and the cur-
rent recession, what plans is the Department making in order to
meet the growing unemployment? What is on the shelf or in the
think tank or what have you back at the Department?

Mr. GRrAyY. The prime effort that we are participating in is the
transition assistance program led by the Department of Labor and
participated in by the Department of Defense. Together with those
other two Departments, we are making every effort—and having
some success—in reaching the new veterans, those who are being
discharged from tie armed services today. Our plans are to in-
crease that effort within capabilities to where we reach essentially
every veteran. Our ideal is to reach every veteran before he be-
comes a civilian so that he will be aware of the programs of all
three of the Departments to help him in his transition.

We want to build a partnership with these young men and
women while they are young men and women, as they are becom-
ing veterans, that will last throughout the rest of their lives and
help them to succeed.

Senator DECoNCINI. Mr. Gray, is it true that that transition pro-
gram is primarily a counseling program to advise and assist, but it
dossn’t actually find a job for any of the veterans. Is that an accu-
rete summary of the transition program?

Mr. Gray. T velieve that is a fair summary of it. It advises them
of existing programs. It is not a job-finding program in itseif. If I
understand the question properly, yes, sir.

Senator DeCoNcCINI. Yes, you do, General, thank you. I have no
quarrel with that program, but what are you doing in the Depart-
ment to actually fird jobs? What incentives, if any; what training,
if any; what expanded programs, if any; does the Department of
Veterans Affairs have for this increased number of veterans that
are coming out from the services and also that have returned from
the Gulf War unemployed? Is there any initiative other than using
what is already there?

Mr. Gray. No, the initiative is in making what is already there
better known and more effective to the extent that we can.

Senator DEConciNt. To achieve that, what has the Department
done? Has it added funds or personnel to that program?

Mr. GroY. We have added a number, that I can’t think of off the
top of my head but will provide, if it will be useful to you, of people
in the outreach and counseling program. We have added some
numbers to Dr. Wﬁlant’s Vocational Rehabilitation Program over
the last 2 years, which is, as I'm sure you are aware, sir, the pri-
mary means through which we take service-connecwed disabled vet-
erans who have an employment handicap and, through a case-man-
agement system, work with them through education, training, and
employment to get them on the rolls of those suitably and properly
employed for, we hope, the rest of their lives.

Senator DEConciNI. Dr. Wyant, could you perhaps advise us
what kind of funds have been added to that program.

Dr. WyanT. With the DTAP, Disabled Transition Assistance Pro-
gram, last year we had an increase of about 11 to 12 percent in per-
sonnel. We added 15 additional counseling psychologists and an-
other 69 vocational rehabilitation specialists.

Senator DEConciNI, Where did you get the money for that?
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Dr. WyanT. We ate it out of existing resources, sir.

Senator DECONCINI. You reprogrammed or took it out of existing
sources. Dr. Wyant, how many disabled veterans will that accom-
modate; do you have any estimates?

Dr. WyanT. Our goal is to reach every disabled veteran coming
out of the military service. If we know about them, we will try to
find a way to get to them.

Senator DeCoNciNI. And what does that program actually do?
Can you tell us in a nutshell. Does it find them a job, does it train
them, does it give them the necessary tools, does it give any incen-
tive to business to hire them? How do you actually get them in the
workplace?

Dr. WyanT. Every veteran within 6 months of discharge up to 1
year afterward can receive employment and educational and voca-
tional guidance. The disabled veteran that meets the entitlement
and eligibility for the Vocational Rehabilitation Program can go
into a comprehensive training-type pregram and then be provided
job assistance to help place that person once they complete the pro-

gram.

Senator DECoNcINI. That only takes care of disabled.

Dr. Wyanr. That’s correct.

Senator DECoNciINI In the first part of your statement, you said
every discharged veteran.

Dr. WyanT. That’s for counseling, for educetion and vocational
counseling.

Senator DECoONCINI. That does not do any training, does it?

Dr. WyanT. No, sir.

Senator DECoNcini. No.

General Gray, Public Law 100-323, if you are familiar with it,
enacted in May 1988, made a number of significant changes to the
VJTA in order to improve the prospects of participants completing
their training. Funding for the program had just about run out by
that date and the improvements made in that law were really
never given a fair chance because they ran out of funds. Isn’t it
true that the data on which you base your criticisms of S. 2515 pre-
dates the implementation of Public Law 100-323?

Mr. Gray. If I may, Mr. Chairman, let me turn to my institution-
al memory here, Mr. Horton, to respond.

Mr. HorTton. That’s correct, Senator.

Senator DECoNcINI. So you don’t have anything up to date on it.
Is there anything transipiring to bring that more current?

Mr. HortoN. Well, if I may, there is nothing really to study at
this point.

Senator DECoNciINL. Your analysis predates Public Law 100-323,
which passed in 1988, right?

Mr. HortoN. Yes, sir.

Senator DeCoNciIni. So there is nothing current going on to ana-
lyze this.

Mr. HortON. No, sir.

Senator DECoNcINI. So we don’t really have some current infor-
mation. Do you have any suggestions about what could be done to
get more current information regarding this?

Mr. HorTON. Many of the problems that we had with the prior
law had to do, strictly administratively speaking, with the way it
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was funded in that the money would continue te run out and we
would have to stop people from going into the program, then we
would have to start it up again. We would start it up again and
everybody would get enthusiastic, then the money would run out
again. That’s the administrative side of the house.

The real problem in tk= other side of the house, in actually get-
ting the people the training and the jobs was that the jobs weren't
there. We put out almost 500,000 certificates to get into the pro-
gram and actually only 62,000 people were hired. I don’t know
what kind of an analysis would improve that kind of result.

Senator DECoNcin. Is it your opinion that further incentives
just wouldn’t provide the jobs?

Mr. HorToN. I can’t really speak to where the jobs are. You
would have to ask the Department of Labor that question. But I
think as it primarily operated, the problem with the program was
that the jobs weren't there. We made promises we couldn’t keep.

Senator DEConcINL The jobs weren’t there because the funding
wasn’t there; isn’t that a correlation that you could draw? If the
funding were there, maybe the jobs would have been there. But
weren't we short of funding under Public Law 100-323?

Mr. HorToN. Yes, sir, that was part of the problem.

Senator DEConciNI. So we don’t know, do we, whether or not the
jobs would be there if we had sufficient funding?

Mr. HortoN. No, we don't.

Senator DEConcini. You can’t make that quantum leap.

Mr. HorToN. I cannot answer that, no, sir.

Senator DECoNCINI. General Gray, many of your concerns about
S. 2515 in your full statement relate to administrative issues more

than the concept of the Department workin(%swith the Department

of Labor. You note that the most salient distinction between the
VJTA and S. 2515 is that Labor “would have responsibility for ad-
ministration of almost all substantive programmatic areas.” How-
ever, you conclude that giving “key substantive responsibilities to
the Department of Labor and administrative payment responsibil-
ities to the Department of Veterans Affairs” would worsen the co-
ordination difficulties of the prior VJTA.

Can you go into that a little bit more on the impact on program
effectiveness if the administrative payment responsibilities were
given to Labor rather than the Department of Veterans Affairs?

Mr. GrAY. Let me ask Mr. Horton to address the problem as it
existed when he was a regional office director and later on in the
Central Office during the administration of the other, and then let
me offer an opinion after he is through.

Mr. HortoN. The difficulty is one of intermittent funding, if you
will. The program would dry up and you would start over again.
But the problem that we have in administering this kind of a pro-
gram is that it is a mixture of a jobs program and a training pro-
gram, if you will.

Senator DECoNCINI. Yes, it is.

Mr. HorTON. When we got out and started looking at what was
actually happening, doing compliance surveys of the establish-
ments, we found all kinds of misuse of funds, waste, fraud, and
abuse, if you will, because it is not structured the way that we
structure our education and training programs.
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Our education and training programs in the Department are pri-
marily under the jurisdictions of State approving agencies which go
out and approve the establishment and make sure that there is an
upfront compliance with existing law.

Senator DECONCINI. Excuse me, Mr. Horton. You said you found
a lot of waste, fraud, and abuse in the management of the labor?

Mr. HorToN. No, sir, in the way that the veterans were treated
by the employer. No actual training taking place——

Senator DECONCINI. And no monitoring or accounting for it.

Mr. HortoNn. That’s right.

Senator DECoNCINI. If payment were to be made by Labor, what
would be the proper role for the Department of Veterans Affairs in
this kind of a program if we did enact that?

Mr. Gray. Let me offer a response, Mr. Chairman. I take for
granted that the words that the Chairman read are as they are
presented in our statement. I would not hide behind an administra-
tive difficulty or coordination difficulty in the implementation of
this program.

The Department of Labor knows more about jobs than the De-
partment of Veterans Affairs does. It may be that we are more ex-
perienced and know more about education programs because of our
long experience with the GI Bill than does the Department of
Labor, but I have no problem with the capability of the two Depart-
ments, under any reasonable circumstance, being able to work to-
gether and administer a jobs training program should one come
back into existence. That should not——

Senator DECONCINI In other words, that would not be a big prob-
lem if, in fact, we pass something like this.

Mr. GraY. It would be a problem, but it is something that, if this
legislation or legislation like this passes, we can solve the adminis-
trative side of the thing together with the Department of Labor.

Senator DECONCIN:. My last question, and then I'll yield to Sena-
tor Thurmond, although I will submit some questions for this
panel. In opposing S. 2515, you state in your prepared statement
that various education, rehabilitation, employment, and transition
assistance programs are “having a positive effect on helping veter-
ans secure employment.”” Are veterans’ unemployment rates
higher or lower than they were a year ago or even 6 months ago?
Do you know; does anybody know?

Mr. Gray. I do not know. Does any one on our panel know? I,
personally, do not, but if Mr. Ritterpusch cannot answer that ques-
tion for you, we will, together with him, research it and provide
the answer, sir.

1Senzalt:or DeConcint. I would like to know that, if you can help us
please.

Mr. Gray. Yes, sir.

(Subsequently, the Department of Veterans Affairs furnished the
following information:]

Veteran Unemployment Data
May 1992

December 1991
May 1991
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Senator DeConcint 1 yield to the Senator from South Carolina.

Senator THURMOND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Gray, we welcome you and your panel here.

Mr. GraY. Thank you, sir.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Gray, you suggest that there is a dupli-
cation of services rendered in the Veterans’ Job Training Act
(VJTA) by the Department of Labor and the Department of Veter-
ans Affairs. You also suggest that there is a harmful division of re-
sponsibilities for this program between the two Departments. How
would you suggest that we solve this problem? Should we allow one
Department to oversee and administer the entire program?

Mr. GrAy. I would think, Senator Thurmond, that whatever
degree of difficulty or lack of coordination that may have existed in
the past that caused this opinion to come into being is something
that can be overcome. My own experience in my short time with
the Department has not given me any reason to believe that ad-
ministrative problems are inherent when two Departments are
given pieces of a program. Theg are not something that can’t be
overcome between our office and that of the Department of Labor.
So I have no rewrite of the legislation.

I think, as in answer to the Chairman’s question earlier, jobs and
{:)b training may well be something that the Department of Labor

as more expertise in. When it moves over into education, and per-
haps in the direct payment of benefits to veterans, the Department
of Veterans Affairs has more experience. We can work out ways to
make this work if this legislation becomes law, sir.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Gray, you have stated that a total of
$205 million for VJTA training was obligated in fiscal year 1991,
yet only 5.1 percent of VJTA applicants actually completed the job
training program and that a majority of these persons were not
hired by the employers providing this training. Can you give me a
brief explanation why this occurred and how Congress can avoid
similar results?

Mr. Gray. In answer to the last part of your question, Senator, I
don’t know how to avoid similar results. The folklore and the
report on the VJTA that was prepared by the Department of Vet-
erans Affairs would indicate that, as Mr. Horton testified earlier,
the jobs actually were not there. There were not that many em-
ployers who had job training programs or were able or willing to
put together job training programs for the veterans. The supervi-
sion of the potential employers was less than desirable, probably
with good reason, by people wanting to get this program underway
and drive on through and get veterans to work. I understand that,
but it allowed jobs to be created that were not, in fact, training
jobs, but were ways for employers to have a portion of wages pai
by the Federal Government rather than out of their own pockets.
At the end of the benefits period for the veterans, those jobs disap-
peared because they weren't as cheap anymore for the employers
to handle.

How do you beat that? By some system through which the poten-
tial employers’ training programs are evaluated and monitored to
be sure that the veterans who are sent into those programs are in
fact not just doing unskilled or semiskilled work at a cheap rate for
the employers, but are learning things that will make them em-
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ployable for the long-range, which is what our total objective would
be. I don’t know how to do that, Senator.
Senator THURMOND. Thank you very much. That's all, Mr. Chair-

man.

Senator DECoNcINI. Thank you, Senator Thurmond.

Before you leave, General, maybe you could help me on this—
and you may not know the answer to this—but under Public Law
102-25, at the end of fiscal year 1993, the basic rate of the Mont-
gomery GI Bill benefits will go back down—from $350 to $300 per
month—unless the Secretary exercises that authority to maintain
the $350 level. The Secretary also has authority to provide a cost-
of-living increase. As I understand it, he can keep it at $350 and
give a cost-of-living increase. Do you know what the Secretary’s
plans are?

- Mr. Gray. I know only in general terms from discussions with
the Secretary. He, obviously, has not really made those decisions
because he doesn’t know what the conflicting requirements for
funds will be. I know that his attitude is one of supporting a reten-
tion of the currently improved rates and of serious consideration of
a cost-of-living increase. But finitely, I cannot answer it.

Senator DeEConcINI. The Secretary certainly has a fine legacy, in
my opinion probably better than a lot of others in the Administra-
tion, of going to the well, so to speak, going all the way to the
White House. You don’t know his plans, or maybe he doesn’t want
to disclose them if he is prepared to——

Mr. Gray. I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that he probably has
not made that decision at this point.

Senator DECoONCINI. And you don’t know the attitude of OMB, 1
don’t suspect.

Mr. Gray. No, sir. I've tried not to talk with them about it before
I have to. [Laughter.]

Senator DeConciNI. Of course, I understand why you wouldn’t
want to talk to them, but I would urge you to talk to them.

Mr. Gray. Yes, sir.

Senator DECoNciINI. You are a very convincing witness and make
a good presentation. I think the more you talk to them, the better,
just as the Secretary has done.

Thank you very much, General. Thank you, gentlemen.

Mr. Gray. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the courtesy we always
receive in this room.

. Scnator DECoNCINI. Our next witness is Mr. David Ritterpusch,
Acting Assistant Secretary of Labor for Veterans’ Employment and
Training.

Mr. Ritterpusch, thank you for joining us here. Unfortunately,
your testimony was not provided to the Committee in time that I
got a chance to read it; we got it at 5 p.m. yesterday, so it makes it
kind of hard to determine what your real analysis is here. We will
include your full statement in the record and we ask that you sum-
marize it for .us in ‘5 minutes, if you would please, Mr. Ritterpusch.
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STATEMENT OF DAVID S. RITTERPUSCH, ACTING ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY FOR VETERANS' EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING, DE-
PARTMENT OF LABOR

Mr. RrrrerpuscH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Secretary of Labor’s mission for the Department of Labor is
to give each working man and woman a chance for real job securi-
ty and job opportunity in a changing world. We feel that no seg-
ment of American society will experience as much change and be
subject to as much job insecurity in the coming years as the Ameri-
can military veteran.

In addressing that situation, and I've mentioned this to Congress
in earlier meetings with the House Committee and to this Commit-
tee earlier, when I came into this job, I set out to establish a long-
range plan and establish long-range planning processes and meth-
odologies. In tura, we will submit our plan to our Deputy Secretary
in 2 weeks at our program review. It will become the basis for our
fiscal year 1994 budget submission and also we will have some
fiscal year 1993 implications.

One of the cornerstones for us is data on the build-down itself. In
each person’s packet is a very basic set of tables that show you the
actual number of veterans that will be entering the work force
through 1995 as well as spouses, a serious consideration for us
since 60 percent of the individuals leaving the military today are
married. Using that as a basis, our main thrust frankly—and I'll
touch on TAP in a moment—will be dramatic expansion of TAP.
We also have some proposals for the administration for prototypes
in the employment and training area.

The TAP program itself has been a major success. It began in
1990 with a startup project at Fort Bragg, was expanded in 1991,
and by next year we will have over 3,000 workshops and expect to
provide TAP services to over 200,000 exiting servicemen and
gpouses. We have some concerns. We have found that we're not
reaching as many spouses as we should, we're not yet reaching as
many of the servicemen overseas and on board ship. So we've com-
missioned the establishment of a video tape to capture TAP for the
servicemen overseas, we have introduced a public relations cam-
paign to get to more spouses, and are going to establish some proto-
type for spouses of evening TAP classes. TAP is, as General Gray
indicated, a rather remarkable example of various Federal agen-
cies, various services working together at both the Federal level
and locally.

In the interest of oversight itself of the veterans’ programs, 1
would mention to you that some of the services that our field force
has provided this past year, of which we are very proud, include
the Veterans’ Reemployment Rights briefings, which were given to
over 100,000 troops and to 10,000 employers. 1 think it is a remark-
able accomplishment by our field force. Also, we have established
the advisory committee for the veterans’ community. We are estab-
lishing a newsletter, which will go out in June and to which we
would ask each of you to be contributors, to be sent to our field
force and to LVERs and DVOPs and to the rest of the veterans
community.
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I made a commitment before Congress and I made a commitment
privately as well to see that we get more resources. The onus is on
me to do that by looking at the programmatic requirements that
face me to service the veterans community, by establishing what
the resources are o accomplish that, and presenting that to the
Administration. I will do that, and my first opportunity to do that
will be in 2 weeks from now when I wili present our plan in pro-
gram review to the Deputy Secretary and then to OMB, who al-
ready have an idea that we’re going to take some initiatives here.

Senator DeCoNcini. Will that be made available to us and when?

Mr. RITTERPUSCH. As soon as I am allowed, yes, sir.

Senator DeConNciINI. You don’t have any idea when that will be?
Is that a decision by OMB when to release that?

Mr. RirteRPUSCH. Yes, sir.

Senator DeCoNcINI. Have you concluded your statement?

Mr. RirrErRPUSCH. Yes, sir.

Senator DEConciNI. Thank you very much.

gl;he prepared statement of Mr. Ritterpusch appears on p. 120.]

nator DECoNciNI. Let me pursue some questions. In your pre-
paved statement, you state the military downsizing will “require an
additional half million veterans to seek new jobs over the next 4
years.” This, in effect, represents the loss of 500,000 military jobs
at a time when the civilian job market is more or less stagnant.
You also indicate the TAP has provided assistance to some 66,000
separating servicemembers to date.

How many of these individuals have actually found employment?

Mr. RirrerpuscH. We do not have the quantitative results back
on analyzing the TAP program. We expect to have a guantitative
sampling by September. It is an excellent question and one which
we need to have answered as well.

Senator DEConcINI. Will that also give us information on the
kinds of jobs that they have? I presume it will.

Mr. RirTERPUSCH. Yes, sir.

Senator DECoNcINI. And what kind of records are you keeping to
determine TAP’s effectiveness in helping ex-service men and
women?

Mr. RITTERPUSCH. As far as placement, I will have to furnish that
to the Committee later.

Senator DECoNcINI. Thank you.

As we know, downsizing has already begun, Mr. Ritterpusch, of
some significance.

Mr. RiTtrERPUSCH. Yes, sir. .

Senator DEConNcINI. We are going to have a lot more. How are
you planning or preparing to aid the many soon-to-be separated
veterans, many of whom will need DVOP or LVER and related
services?

Mr. RitterpuscH. Essentially, in two ways. First, the TAP pro-
gram is expanding dramatically, as we indicated, and will be at
about a 200,000 level by 1993, and will be at almost 200 sites
around the country and military bases, and there will be about
3,000 workshops. This program really started in 1991, so it has
been a dramatic rapid growth.

Beyond that, Senator, the review that we are doing—which, on
the one hand, is quantitative based on the build-down, and on the
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other, is qualitative with input from our field people which we
began at our national field meetings 6 weeks ago and which is
chaired by my head of field operations— ill specifically lay out the
programmatic requirements we have to service the veterans and
will identify to the Administration what our priorities are to meet
them. We are going to lay out what it is we can do with the re-
sources and we're going after more resources. I can’t promise suc-
cess, but I can promise, and have committed, a rigorous effort and
g programmatically sound effort, very much like the Pentagon has
one.

Senator DeConcini. This goes to the same question. How pre-
pared are DVOP and LVER programs for a big influx?

Mr. RrrrerpuscH. The way we have supplemented DVOPs and
LVERs today, for instance with TAP, is we have added $500,000 to
TAP this year and we use that money, in part, to hire contractors
in those areas that are going to have a large influx.

For instance, the Navy has a tendency to out-process its people
in San Diego or Norfolk. So in areas like that, where we anticipate
large class sizes, we contract to have supplemental help.

nator DEConcinNi. Do you anticipate putting more resources be-
sides the $500,000?

Mr. RITTERPUSCH. Yes.

Senator DECoNCINI. Where do you get that; by reprogramming or
out of your——

Mr. Rrrrerpuscd. The $500,000 was done through our budget.
For fiscal year 1994, it is going to be part of my budget submit; for
1993, it will have to be reprogrammed.

Senator DEConcini. Have you begun, or are you planning, any
special initiatives other than TAP for ex-military people who have
been affected by downsizing?

Mr. RITTERPUSCH. Yes, sir. I have worked with the Deputy Secre-
tary on some very specific initiatives which I am not free to ad-
dress here today. They will be presented in my program review.
We have prototype sites selected. 1 am very positive about them.
We've worked out the cost data and we have an idea that they
would be a major help to veterans, but I am not at liberty to
present them here.

Senator DEConciNi. OK. Mr. Ritterpusch, the Department of
Veterans Affairs argues that, in giving key substantive responsibil-
ities to Labor and administrative payment responsibilities to the
Department of Veterans Affairs, S. 2515 would exacerbate the co-
ordination difficulties experienced under the prior Veterans’ Job
Training Act.

AMVETS urges that we consolidate responsibility and funding
under Labor, with the role of the Department of Veterans Affairs
being limited to that of advising the Department of Labor on the
changes in the veteran population.

The Commissioner of Labor for the State of New York notes
that, in New York, his office is able to make reimbursement pay-
ments to employers as a regular part of the many programs he ad-
ministers.

Suppose we were to amend the payment provision of S. 2515 to
give that responsibility to Labor rather than to the Department of

Veterans Affairs. Is there a workable payment system currently in
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place in every State, in your judgment, or how many are lacking,
with links to a national data base that would allow Labor, through
State Employment Security Agencies, to make all payments au-
thorized if this were enacted into law?

Mr. RrrrerpuscH. Under the current systems as they exist, 1
would first agree with the earlier witness, General Gray, in feeling
that, uniformly across the country, the Department of Veterans Af-
fairs has the experience in payments and we have the experience
in job training and employment, and that would be a logical break.
Second, I would echo his comments that I would not let any con-
cern about administrative ability to coordinate be an inhibitor if
this goes forward. We can work together; there’s no question about
that and make it happen.

I don’t have the exact number, but I don’t think enough of the
States are really in a position for their employment services to
make the payments to make that a viable option early on, particu-
larly if we want uniformity. At this point, if this were to come
about, I would favor Department of Veterans Affairs making the
payments and Department of Labor managing the training and em-
ployment.

Senator DeConcini. And New York may be the exception.

Mr. Rrrrerpusch. There probably are other exceptions, too.
There are some excellent programs out there but it wouldn’t be
uniform.

Senator DeConcint. Rather than a majority of States.

Mr. RrrrerpuscH. Correct.

Senator DECoNcini. If Labor were to make all the payments,
what do you believe would be the proper role of the Department of
Veterans Affairs in this program? Or are you really saying that, if
this passes, we ought to just leave it like it is?

Mr. RrrrErpPuscH. I don’t think the Department of Labor is in a
position to make all the payments even through the States at this
time.

Senator DECoNciNt. S. 2515 requires that a veteran has been un-
employed for at least 10 to 15 weeks immediately preceding the
date of his or her participation in the program. AMVETS urges
that the requirement be revised to 5 of the last 10 weeks, and the
VFW recommends that we not penalize those who hold temporary
jobs. The Executive Director of the South Carolina Empioyment Se-
curity Commission recommends that the unemployment require-
ment be reduced purely to 5 weeks. The NCOA questions placing
any prior unemployment restrictions on the program. Do you have
advice regarding a period of prior unemployment as an eligibility
criterion?

Mr. RitterPUSCH. No, I do not. I would like to ask a question. In
my reading, I thought there was a provision that there was an “or”
provision. I thought if an individual had left the service within 30
days that, by my reading, there was no proviso that he or she have
been unemployed.

Senator DeCoNciNi. I am advised that is just for the recent dis-
chargees and not all the others.

Mr. RirrerpuscH. I don’t have a Labor position on that, sir.

W9
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Senator DECoNCINI. Thank you. Can you think about that and
give us just your opinion of where you think it should fall, if at all,
if there should be a limitation on eligibility.

Mr. RrrrerPuscH. Sir, philosophically, I favor programs that do
not encourage unemployment. I favor programs that put people im-
mediately into training. I favor anything that allows the veteran,
the man or woman coming off active duty to be trained immediate-
ly and placed into employment. I feel my job with Labor and our
job, in general, is tc facilitate the transition of these fine Ameri-
cans from their military employment to domestic employment.
Therefore, I favor programs that move them directly from the mili-
ta.ato the domestic workplace.

nator DECoNciNi. Thank you. That's a good answer and I take
it that is, as you say, your personal opinion.

Mr. RrrTerPUSCH. Yes, sir. But I don’t know that anyone objects
at Labor. Who can object to that? [Laughter.]

Senator DeConcini. Well, nobody can object to the statement. It
is whether or not there is a commitment behind it. And I under-
stand why perhaps you don’t want to say that is the Secretary’s po-
sition. If you can clarify that for the record, the fact that it is their
gition, that would help us with this kill. If it isn’t, we need to

ow.

Mr. RitrERPUSCH. Yes, sir.

Senator DEConciNi. What would be the proper relationship be-
tween the Transitiun Assistance Program and the Veterans’ Em-
ployment and Training Program, particularly with regard to coun-
seling and resource utilization?

Mr. RirrerruscH. Well, TAP would provide an excellent conduit
for anything such as this. After all, as TAP expands and we reach
the bulk of the people leaving active duty, we can inform them of
this program and link them with the State.

Senator DEConciNI. If this become law and was funded so we
could handle the huge numbers we’re talking about, you think.
TAP could expand also?

Mr. RrrTERPUSCH. There would be a synergy there, yes, sir.

Senator DECoONCINI. And you don’t see a problem with present
TAP being able to absorb or to expand?

Mr. RrrrerpuscH. TAP needs additional resources to do what it is
called on to do now, but I think that’s all part of the new equation.
. S;anator DeConcini. It is working relatively well, in your opin-
ion?

Mr. RrrrerruscH. Working very well but it is not reaching as
many people as it needs to.

Senator DECoNcCINI. The Senator from South Carolina.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.

Senator DeConcral. Thank you very much. Thank you very
much, Mr. Ritterpusch. Your testimony was very helpful to us and
we appreciate it. We have some other questions we will submit to
you responding to a few of the things we kind of left dangling.

{The Department of Labor failed to respond to the Committee’s
written followup questions.]

Senator DECONCINI. I am delighted to introduce the next panel of
witnesses who have traveled to Washington today to give us their
views on the legislation before the Committee—Mr. Robert David,

Moy
[
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Executive Director of the South Carolina Employment Security
Commission; and Mr. John Hudacs, Commissioner of Labor at the
New York State Department of Labor. Gentlemen, thank you very
much for taking the time to be with us. You are on the front lines
of these programs and it is very helpful to us to have your testimo-
ny. Your full statements will appear in the record and we would
ask that you summarize them, please, in 5 minutes so we can keep
on schedule. '
We will start with you, Mr. David.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT E. DAVID, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
SOUTH CAROLINA EMPLOYMENT SECURITY COMMISSION

Mr. Davio. Thank you, sir. My name is Robert David. I serve as
Executive Director of the Employment Security Commission in
South Carolina. I've served in that position for 17 years, probably
10 years more than any other person in the same job throughout
the Nation. I also serve as the Chairman of the Veterans’ Affairs
Committee of ICESA, and the Chairman of my Governor’s Commit-
tsee on Military Assistance in the phase-down of the military in our

tate.

First, let me say, Mr. Chairman, I applaud you and your col-
leagues for introducing this important legislation. It is badly
needed by our veterans, and it will be a wise investment in some of
the Nation’s most valuable human resources.

Today, like thousands of other GIs, I owe my education and other
achievements, many of them, to programs like this one. The GI Bill
of Rights, by any measure, is one of the soundest investments in
human resources in the history of human activity.

This bill comes at a critical time for the Nation and for our vet-
erans. As you know, thousands of military personnel are in the
process of being separated; and half a million will be separated in
the near future.

Our economy is improving, but the transition of this large
number of military personnel to civilian life could create some real
problems. The Veterans' Employment and Training Act of 1992
will be an important incentive to hire and to train veterans. Em-
ployers need this incentive at this time.

There are several key points that I would like to make.

First, this multiyear program is exactly what America needs to
prove our commitment to our veterans. I happen to be a veteran of
three different wars. My personal feeling that I've advocated for
many, many years is we can’t do too much for our veterans. It will
be an investment and not an expense.

Second, in order to work, fiscal policy between Congress and the
Administration should be clearly established. The program, once
started, should be allowed to run its full course and achieve its full
objectives.

ird, coordination between partners is essential to achieve suc-
cess. What we have learned from the Transition Assistance Pro-
gram should serve as a model. A full partnership must be enjoined
between DOL, DVA, and DOD, the States—and let’s not leave the
States out—and the private sector. The Department of Labor
should have full responsibility for implementing the hands-on pro-

<1 -
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visions of this bill to include responsibility for dispersing payments
_ to veterans and employers under this act. Others should support
and assist in their respective areas. This will prove more cost-effec-
tive.

The Employment Securit System has the capability and tie
commitment fo get the job done. The system already is in place. In
our State, for example, we have 39 operating offices with a combi-
nation of many programs in there; it is a one-stop kind of an oper-
ation for many, many different programs. As you know, local em-
ployment offices throughout the country are staffed with personnel
who specialize in serving veterans, and I'm referring, of course, to
DVOPs and LVERs. Of course, they will be overwhelmed during
the next several years, and we would hope that adequate funding
from the Department of Labor would be forthcoming.

Fourth, I would ask you to consider amending the bill on one
point. Instead of requiring that a veteran be out of work for 10 or
15 weeks preceding participation in the program, why not let the
criteria be 5 weeks? Five weeks is enough time. We know, by then,
whether they are going to be placed in a job or not.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, we in South Carolina and through-
out the Nation salute you and the supporters of this legislation. It
is badly needed and will be greatly appreciated by our veterans
and all of us who owe so much to them, and thank you for this op-
portunity to appear before you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. David appears on p. 125.]

Senator DeConciNi. Thank you, Dr. David. Very good testimony.
We appreciate it.

Mr. Hudacs.

STATEMENT OF JOHN F. HUDACS, COMMISSIONER OF LABOR,
NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

Mr. Hupacs. Thank you, Senator, Members of the Committee.
My name is John Hudacs. I am Commissioner of Labor, New York
State Department of Labor. I am very pleased and honored to ad-
dress you this morning on the subject of veterans employment.

It is a subject of grave importance to the hundreds of thousands
of people I serve in New York State. After careful analysis and
review of Senate bill 2515, creating the Veterans' Employment and
Training Act of 1992, 1 believe this legislation provides many of the
incentives necessary to promote the hiring of veterans in the pri-
vate sector.

To fully understand the need for this legislation, I believe it is
important to recognize the magnitude of the problem that we all
face. Between 1989 and 1991, New York State experienced a 64.7
percent increase in claims for unemployment filed by veterans.
This should be compared with about a 30-percent increase for the
total population during that same time. In fact, it was an increase
of 79 percent in the number of separating veterans who filed for
unemployment benefits between 1989 and 1991.

There are two reasons for these dramatic statistics, 1 think rea-
sons that we're all aware of. First is the recession, which has really
devastated the population, particularly the veterans community;
and the second is the continuing massive downsizing of the mili-
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tary force. While all veterans currently separating from the mili-
tary are eligible for unemployment compensation at a rate that is
equivalent to the general public, you should be aware, Mr. Chair-
man, that a large number of unemployed veterans who have been
out of the military for a number of years do not, in fact, qualify for
th. e benefits. Many veterans, particularly African Americans and
Latinos, had not been in the mainstream job market long enough
to qualify for unemployment compensation. The tragic result is
that veterans make up the largest percentage of homeless people in
New York State.

It is obvious that we at the State Employment Security Agencies
as well as representatives of the U.S. Department of Labor and the
Department of Veterans Affairs have to do more than just pass out
unemployment checks to qualified veterans. We have to help these
men and women find meaningful, sustainable employment at a
decent living wage.

Senator your efforts to create the Veterans' Employment and
Training Act of 1992 represents a very thoughtful and logical re-
sponse to the crisis that I've just outlined. Prcviding incentives to
employers to hire and train veterans for johs in the private sector
is a long-term solution to an issue that has challenged us for dec-
ades, and I believe the legislation has placed responsibility for the
program where it belongs—with the State Employment Security
Agencies.

We deal with issues of unemployment and job training every day.
We have thousands of men and women trained to offer the best,
most efficient services available. We, in New York, have offices in
every community in the State. Over the last 4 years, we have been
converting all of our offices into what we call “community service
centers” where our staff is cross-trained to handle any employ-
ment-related need a veteran might have. This ranges from the ap-
plication of unemployment benefits, to job placement, to assistance
in resumé writing and preparation, to the location of affordable
quality child care. This is what our people do and I'm quite proud
to say they do it very well.

The New York State Department of Labor currently has 85 of-
fices that are staffed by disabled veterans outreach program spe-
cialists, the DVCPs, and also the local veterans employment repre-
sentatives. By contrast, the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs
has two offices in New York State. Nationwide, there are 57 De-
partment of Veterans Affairs offices, compared to more than 1,600
State Employment Security Agency offices and service points
.across the Nation.

I think it is noteworthy that it is the State Employment Security
Agencies that interact on a daily basis with the business communi-
ty, the very people that are the key to the success of this program
that you've outlined in your legislation. For example in New York
State, the Department of Labor and the New York State Business
Council recently an a public information campaign alerting all
employers in New York State to the current availability of thou-
sands of veterans who are entering the civilian labor force. A hand-
bill is be.ag sent to over 70,000 employers in New York State in
conjunction with the Business Council.
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One final reason why the State Employment Security Agencies is
a logical choice for administration of this program is that every
veteran who becomes unemployed, either due to the recent down-
sizing or for any other economic reasons, will be visiting our offices
if they choose to apply for unemployment insurance benefits. Send-
ing these same veterans to a different location, often hundreds of
miles at times away from their hometown, to involve them in the
programs outlined in the bill I think would be wasteful and u irea-
sonable. With proper funding and the highly tuned system of co-
ordination with the Department of Veterans Affairs, the U.S. De-
partment of Labor, and other agencies involved, I am confident
that every Employment Security Agency in this country can pro-
vide exemplary services to veterans and employers under the provi-
sions of the act that you've outlined.

Funding is an issue that I believe we should discuss and review.
We are concerned that the 50-percent employer match to a maxi-
mum of $5,000 may not be enough in this environinent to induce
employers to participate in the program. Too often, employers con-
cerned with competition are hesitant to hire new employees who
require extensive training. We would suggest that consideration be
given to increasing that match to $7,500.

We applaud the provision in the legislation to provide up to
$1,500 for participating veterans for work-related expenses, such as
clothing, tools, transportation, and child care. It is highly com-
mendable that you have a $5 million commitment to the homeless
that’s directed to this program that provides employment and
training assistance to the homeless veterans.

We also favor the very strong linkages with apprenticeship pro-
grams that are written into the legislation. It has been our experi-
ence in New York that apprenticeship is an invaluable vehicle for
(;mployers and novice employees and for the work force of the

uture.

Mr. Chairman, as I conclude, I would like to just comment on an-
other bill before the Veterans’ Affairs Committee, and that is S.
2647, that would change the formula for the number and allocation
of disabled veterans outreach program specialists during the cur-
rent congressional session, well before the “‘sunset date” of 1994.
The formula would result in a relatively stable number of author-
ized positions and reflects the changing character of the veterans
population that needs the assistance of DVOPs both in New York
and nationally.

This Nation faces a very uncertain economic future. Whether or
not recession is going to come to an end depends on who you ask
and, frankly, what day it is that you ask them. We can’t wait for
the problems to be solved, particularly for the problems of veterans
to kind of right themselves on their own. We must take aggressive
action, and do it soon if we are going to break the cycle of poverty
and despair that many of the men and women who have served
this country are now facing. I am confident that the blueprint out-
lined in the Veterans’ Employment and Training Act of 1992, cou-
pled with a sincere commitment by local, State, and Federal agen-
cies to effectively coordinate efforts, can result in the meaningful
employment of tens of thousands of veterans across this country.
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Thank you for your attention this morning. I would be pleased to
answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hudacs appears on p. 126.]

Senator DEConcinNi. Thank you, gentlemen. Yes, I do have some
questions.

Mr. Hudacs, thank you for your testimony. Can you give us your
opinion as to the number of weeks that should be required to qual-
ify for this program? Mr. David gave his opinion that it should be
changed to 5 weeks, and I did not notice in your testimony if you
dealt with that.

Mr. Hupacs. 1 did not address it, but I would concur with that
recommendation.

Senator DECoNciNI. You would concur. Second, your recommen-
dations, and I will ask the same question of Mr. David, as to the
payment going through the State process, do you believe that most
of the States have the capacity to handle that? I just don’t know,
myself, and we get conflicting recommendations here. But you folks
obviously work with other States and know them. What is your
overall opinion?

Mr. Hupacs. Let me answer that in two ways. First, New York
State definitely has the capacity to do that. We have a host of
other programs we administer and we have a system that is estab-
lished that can do that very effectively. Let me also say, in prepa-
ration for this testimony, we've had an informal—or formal, de-
pending upon how one wants to characterize it—telephone survey
of other States. We talked with California, Florida, Texas, Illinois,
New Hampshire, and South Carolina. That makes up 50 percent of
the veterans population of this country. All of these State Employ-
ment Security Agencies have said that they have the capacity to
deliver on that.

Senator DeConcint. Mr. David, do you } ave a comment regard-
ing that?

Mr. Davip. The comment that I would have is, yes, we do have
the capacity. In a small State like ours, we’re delivering on time
50,000 checks a week to unemployed people through the "1nemploy-
ment insurance system. We would have no problem using this
same system to deliver these checks. We do that for other contracts
that we have with DSS on jobs in other programs. So we don’t see
any real big problem,

I think Labor’s feeling about this, if it is required to go through
the TAP and through the organization that manages TAP in the
State, then there might be some requirement for developing the ca-
g:cit;&fhere. But we already have it; it is already there and it can

used.

Senator DECoNciNI. Thank you. Let me ask both of you to re-
spond. General Gray testified that the problem with VJTA was
that the jobs simply were not there. What are your thoughts on
that; are the jobs there if the incentive is there?

Mr. Hupacs. Well, I just have to say that unless there is an in-
centive, the jobs won’t be there. We have to be realistic about the
present economic environment that we're in.

Senator DEConciNI. You think that under the VJTA the incen-
tive was not sufficient?
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Mr. Hupacs. Well, I think there were a lot of difficulties. I've
taken a look at the past program in order to determine where
there is a difference between this one and that one, and where, in
fact, there are things that are being done here that will make it
more effective. I think you've incorporated some very significant,
progressive initiatives in your legislation. The dealing with the vet-
eran himself or herself on the basis of the case study and counsel-
ing on a one-to-one basis is very important.

But to try to go out and add the outreach by the people who are
in the business of employment and training, the distinct employ-
ment security agencies who deal with employers on a day-to-day
basis, to give them the added tool when they go out and do that
contact with them, to have an incentive, which is that $5,000 sup-
plement, is an immense tool. We found, for example, that the Tar-
geted Jobs Tax Credit is a very, very effective tool for hiring people
who otherwise would not get hired. Employers really evaluate
whether or not they want to take that extra step to bring some-
body in when they otherwise rv-~ not have been thinking about
doing it, and I think this type c. incentive, as we found with the
TJTC, this $5,000 incentive that is offered t, them will also be a
very good incentive.

Senator DEConciNI. Then your testimony is that the match
should be raised to $7,5007

Mr. Hupacs. Yes, I would like to see $7,500. Given what an emn-
ployer has to go through, given the fact that you need to get the
employ 2r to start appreciating the fact that the{ are not just going
to bring on someone but they are also going to have to engage ina
very serious, well monitored training program.

Senator DeConcini. Well, it would be a mistake to have the in-
centive too low. I appreciate your suggestion of another number.

Mr. David, what is your response to the jobs being there? Are
they there and, if the incentive is sufficient, will they be there?

Mr. DAavin. In some areas, there are jobs. I agree with John that
the incentive provides that encouragement. Where companies are
considering or planning to expand, it encourages them to move
ahead. The incentive of $5,000, we supported that; however, I think
if it went to $7,500, it might provide more encouragement. So we
wouldn’t have any problem in supporting that.

Senator DECONCINI. Let me ask you both this question. Do you
see a distinction with the incentive, from the standpoint of the pri-
vate sector, whether or not it is a cash payment—as the bill points
out, and if we did- raise it to $7,500, if we could find the funding—
versus a tax credit? Does either one of you have any experience
with private sector preference? 1 realize I need to ask some private
sector people, but I wonder if you could comment on that.

Mr. Hupacs. Our experience in New York in dealing with the
Targeted Jobs Tax Credit versus some Federal-funded programs
that deal with on-the-job-training is that it is a much more persua-
sive vehicle if you can offer direct subsidy. It doesn’t mean that
using a tax credit or a tax abatement is not an effective tool, it is
just that this one is much more convincing.

Senator DECONCINI. Mr. David, do you agree with that?

Mr. Davip. I do.
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Senator DECoNCINI. Let me pursue one other line of questioning
and then I'll yield, although I will be glad to yield to the Senator
from South Carolina now if he would like to ask some questions at
this time.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Chairman, I don’t have any questions. I
would just like to ask unanimous consent to have my statement
appear in the record.

nator DECoNcINI. It will appear in the record.
11g’l‘]he prepared statement of Senator Thurmond appears on p.

Senator THurMOND. And I want to welcome Dr. David here. Inci-
dentally, I've known him for 45 years. He doesn’t look old enough
to——

Senator DeConcint. Since he was 10 years old. [Laughter.]

Senator THURMOND. But I've known him ever since I was Gover-
nor. He is the senior State Employment Security Administrator in
the whole Natior:. He has had over 17 years in his particular office.
I want to say he is held in high esteem in our State. He is a man of
integrity, he is a man of dedication, he is a man of ability, and he
has done a fine job. We appreciate his coming up here and testify-
ing. He has served in three wars so he knows what he is talking
about, especiallg since he has filled this position. I think the fact
that he has had such a fine military record, together with his ex-
cellent record in civil*an life in this position of Executive Director
of the South Carolina Employment Security Commission makes his
testimony even more valuable. Again, doctor, we welcome you here
and are glad to have you.

Mr. Davip. Thank you.

Senator DEConNciNt. Thank you, Senator Thurmond.

Let me address section 9 of S. 2515, if you can focus on_that,
which provides for the employee training benefits of up to $1,500 to
assist in defraying work-related expenses. If training is terminated
prior to the scheduled date of completion, an overpayment will be

Mr. Hudacs, you noted that this provision will make it possible
for many more men and women to participate in training pro-
grams, especially single parents. The Department of Veterans Af-
fairs, however, testified that the provision intensifies the burden of
oversight and provides additional possibilities of fraud, waste, and
abuse. How much of an increased oversight burden would you
expect such a provision to create for State employment agencies
such as I'i;rours?

Mr. Hupacs. One of the things we have always tried to argue
very forcefully for, particularly in State-funded programs, is to
have some sort of support that allows an individuaf to take care of
those situations outside of their training that prohibits them or is a
tremendous obstacle for them to get back into the labor market. It
can be as small as transportation in a rural area, getting from the
home to the place of training or the place of employment, which
can be a significant barrier. We have been very successful in terms
of a variety of programs that are funded at the State level to get a
supplemental payment that is targeted toward taking care of those
types of things, particularly when we deal with individuals who are
single parents who need some sort of consideration for day care.

<
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It has not been onerous in terms of monitoring. It is part of an
established process that we have. We have account executives, we
call them account executives, they monitor these programs. We
have standards against which we measure whether those funds are
being spent appropriately; we have appropriate documentation that
is required. It is not a lump sum payment given individuals. It is
not an onerous administrative burden. Frankly, the payoff of get-
ting that individual back into the work force is very, very signifi-

cant.

Senator DECoNcINI. Mr. Hudacs, studies show that 62 percent of
the VJTA participants failed to complete their training program.
That’s a big number. What is your response to the concern that a
significant percentage of those who receive the $1,500 benefits
undeg S. 2515 will end up owing money to the Federal Govern-
ment?

Mr. Hubpacs. One of the things that you put into your proposed
legislation which is very insightful. is the caseworker/counselor
concept. The type of situation that existed in the previous program
really did not have the DVOPs and the LVERs involved as the
are designed to be involved in the program that you've proposeci

When you get into the situation where you have individuals who
otherwise would be dropping out, through the case management
approach you can give them the type of attention, the type of as-
sistance, encouragement, redirection that I think is critical in order
to keep them in the program. That was very much absent in the
previous program. I think to equate these two programs along
those lines is not really an accurate comparison.

Senator DECoNciNI. Mr. David, how does the benefit of $1,500
employee payment compare with the risk of creating a Federal li-
ability for thousands of veterans who might not complete the pro-
gram? Have you given any thought to that?

Mr. Davip. Yes. We applaud the $1,500 for the many different
uses of it. Having gone through the GI Bill myself and having had
to buy books and so many other things that you need in a training
program, that kind of money should be available for tools and
many other things.

Senator DECoNcCINI. Gentlemen, let me ask you this. I would
really be interested in hearing your previous experience with
VJTA. How might your experience relate to today’s changing
social, economic, and demographic environment that we’re in? Can
you each give us your candid observations of the plus and minuses
of VJTA? We'll start with you, Mr. David.

Mr. Davip. I would say to compare the proposed legislation to
the 1983 act is probably a mistake. First, one must remember the
mood of the country in 1983 as compared to 1992. We certainly
were in a recessionary period at both times, but there is a great
deal of difference. Second, the EVJTA was limited to Korean con-
flict and Vietnam veterans only.

Funds for EVJTA were limited, of course. The act enucted by
Public Law 98-77 established a l-year emergency program to pro-
vide payment to employers on behalf of certain wartime veterans
who had been unemployed for long periods of time. In 1984, $150
million was appropriated. In 1985, it received no additional fund-
ing. In 1986 and 1987, de-obligation. The dollars were used to sus-
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tain the program during this period. This uncertain financial issue
raised questions about the program and created a credibility ques-
tion with employers and veterans.

This legislation, as proposed, is a good mechanism to assure that
employers will keep unemployed veterans employed once they are
trained. It has all the right components—multiyear program, in-
centives for employers and veterans, information and outreach
services to both employer and veteran, case management service to
participants, and evaluation during and after the process. All that
remains is to assure the interagency coordination. And I repeat, a
full partnership must be enjoined getween Department of Labor,
Degartment of Veterans Affairs, Department of Defense, and the
State employment agencies, and the private sector.

The Department of Labor should have full responsibility for im-
plementing the hands-on provisions of this bill to include responsi-
bility for dispersing payments to veterans and employers under
this act. This lesson already learned from the Nation’s Transition
?ssistance Program for soon-to-be veterans will prove more cost-ef-

ective.

Senator DEConciNi. Thank you, Dr. David.

How about you, Mr. Hudacs.

Mr. Hupacs. I would echo everything that was said by Mr.
David. I would just add that we're not just selling the veteran,
which is very, very important, but we’re also selling a program to
employers. Their confidence in that program is as important as
anything in getting in the door to be able to represent the pro-
gram’s continuity.

The issue was mentioned before, and Jack has mentioned it,
what I would call funding “interruptus,” that really gets to be a
credibility problem with regards to the employer community and
with the veterans themselves to know how far the program will be
going. And that is something that I think is more effectively ad-
dressed in the present legislation than in the past law.

Our experience has been that when we were able to involve
DVOPs and LVERs with the veteran under the previous program,
we had a very significant rate of success. But a lot of what oc-
curred was done outside of the total involvement of the State Em-
ployment Security Agencies. But our success rate was vc‘e;'Ey, very
good; up to 80-90 percent when, in fact, we couid get an LVER and
a DVOP working with the veteran participant.

Senator DECoNcInt. Is it fair to say, the problem, in your judg-
ment, with VJTA was the lack funding?
¢ Mr. Hupacs. The lack of continued funding. The uncertainty of
it.

Senator DECoNCiNi. Because, as you pointed out, it was a start-
stop program. The Administration did not recommend continued
funding, and sometimes Congress put some in and we didn’t put
enough. There was no commitment, it seemed to me, from the Ad-
ministration to fully fund that program. So it is kind of hypocriti-
cal to see them criticizing it now when they weren’t behind it in
the first place, at least for funding. And I think the Congress has
to take some share of blame, too, because we could have gone

ahead and funded it fully. We did add some funds to it, but we
didn’t fully fund it.
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Gentlemen, thank you for your testimony. It is extremely help-
ful. I want to really tell you how much we appreciate your taking
the time to help us here. I find with my State labor/veterans office
there, they are very helpful and have some answers that we don't
have here. So we thank you.

Our final panel today has witnesses representing five veterans’
service organizations. Mr. Mike Brinck for AMVETS; Mr. Ron
Drach for the Disabled American Veterans; Mr. Clifton Dupree for
the Paralyzed Veterans of America; Mr. Bob Manhan for the Vet-
ﬁagils of Foreign Wars; and Mr. Steve Robertson for The American

on.

We welcome you, as usual, gentlemen, and thank you for taking
the time to review this legislation and prepare statements on it.
Your full statements will appear in the record. Due to time, we
would ask that each of you limit your statements to 5 minutes.

We will start with you, Mr. Manhan.

STATEMENT OF BOB MANHAN, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
LEGISLATIVE SERVICE, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE
UNITED STATES

Mr. MaNHAN. Thank you very much Mr. Chairman.

The VFW generally supports S. 2515 and we are already on
record as having said so. We believe that the bill, as designed, has
built upon the lessons learned from the historical Emergency dob
Training Act and the more recent Job Training Act which recently
expired; in fact the last program was discussed earlier by the De-
partment of Veterans Affairs.

We do offer one comment, however. We would suggest that sec-
tion 16 of S. 2515 be eliminated. This is the section that proposes to
establish a pilot program of employment services for homeless vet-
erans. We believe there are better ways to spend this “set-aside”
money, for all of the reasons we stated in our written testimony. If
you care to revisit this topic later, I shall expand on the problem,
as the VFW perceives it.

On S. 2647, the “Veterans’ Readjustment Benefits Improvement
Act of 1992, there are some 25 to 30 different significant sugges-
tions and proporals. The VFW disagrees with one proposal, and we
offer four or five suggestions with the idea of strengthening several
others. The one that we disagree with is section 107, which would
propose to take away or repeal the advanced payment for those
veterans who would elect to participate in the work-study program.
The VFW believes this proposal would work an economic hardship
on probably some of the most highly motivated veterans. They do
need all of the help they can get, we believe, especially when tran-
sitioning back to civilian life. Furthermore, we could find no ra-
tional offered in either the floor statement or the section-by-section
analysis as to why Congress would want to eliminate the 40 per-
cent “upfront” money. We note section 5302 of title 38, USC, is
time-tested and is a very reasonable manner in which overpayment
problems can be resolved.

The other sections that we would like to offer suggestions on first
are sections 102 and 103. Both deal with providing the selecied re-
servists additional educational benefits. gVe certainly agree with
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everything that is stated in the bill, but we would further like to
add the suggested proviso that selected reservists who take advan-
tage of additional educational benefits be required to serve more
time in their selective reservist status.

Both sections 104 and 106 deal with the Montgomery GI Bill. The
first one revolves around the problem of what to do with a service-
member who did contribute to MGIB but left the service, for what-
ever reason, without having completed an initial enlistment or at
least 12 months of active duty service. Today the VFW believes
that given the further drawdown throughout the Department of
Defense, it would be more equitable to allow those youngsters—
they are first-termers—to have their money cheerfully refunded
rather than to have it revert to the Treasury.

The other section, 106, is very complex. It deals with the active
duty member who comes in for less than 3 years, contributes to the
MGIB, and later wants to stay on for 36 or more months. The VFW
certainly supports the draft legislation and would add that if the
soldier or sailor wants his money back, for whatever reason, to
refund his portion of the money that was put in the MGIB pro-

gram.

Which brings me to section 115. The proposal would allow com-
missioned officers, those who received their commissions through
any one of the several military academies or through the greater
ROTC program, to immediately pursue a postgraduate degree; i.e.,
to use their educational benefits. We agree with this proposal, but
only after the commissioned officer has served an initial 2 to 38
years on active duty.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That summarizes our points.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Manhan appears on p. 129.]

1%Iena‘igor I?IECONCINI.' Thank you very much, Mr. Manhan.

r. Drach.

STATEMENT OF RONALD W. DRACH, NIATIONAL EMPLOYMENT
DIRECTOR, DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS

Mr. DracH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to thank you
and your colleagues for the introduction of both S. 2515 and S.
2647. S. 2647 has not had too much discussion and I will talk a
couple of minutes about it near the end.

But I feel compelled to respond to some of the earlier comments
made, particularly by the Administration. It comes as no surprise
that they don’t su%port S. 2515. Other than the VRA, no Adminis-
tration since 1972 has ever supported an employment initiative for
veterans; and it is status quo, the same thing. But the second part
of that irony is that they never offer any alternatives other than
the status quo and the things that they are doing.

While we certainly support the TAP program, the DTAP pro-
gram, and think that the way it is designed so far is working pretty
well, I want to point out that the Deputy Secretary of Labor has
stated publicly that we spend $75,000-$80,000 to train a civilian to
become a military person. How much are we spending to retrain
them? Nothing. And the Administration is not supporting any
money to retrain them. We are recommending that your bill be
modified a little bit to start that retraining in concert with what

J1
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we're doing in TAP, and that is to start 6 months prior to dis-
charge so that they are marketable when they come out.

I think a misconceived notion is that our active duty military
come out of the service with transferable skills. Most do not come
out with transferable skills, at least not recognized by the private
sector. You can have the best carpenter in the world come out of
the military, but if he or she didn’t go through the union appren-
ticeship program, they are not going to get a job as a carpenter,
pure and simple. They just don’t recognize those skills.

The Administration, actually Mr. Ritterpusch, mentioned a
tracking system or maybe perhaps the lack of a tracking system.
He indicated there would be some information available perhaps in
September. The question raised in my mind was, is this a one-time
survey or is this an on-going tracking system? If it is not an on-
going tracking system, I think it needs to be done. There are no
data on unemployment among recently separated veterans. All we
have are Vietnam era veterans in the data base. So that needs to
be looked at and needs to be changed, and particularly for those
who go through TAP, DTAP.

Another question that was raised in my mind is what is the Em-
ployment and Training Administration doing to work in concert
with the VJTS and the other parts of the Administration.

I hesitate somewhat to say this but I think it needs to be said
because it has been an allegation, and I don’t know whether it is
true or not, but I think it needs to be pursued. Mr. Ritterpusch also
commented about using some contractors. We have heard allega-
tions that the contractor is subcontracting with the States, particu-
larly DVOPs and LVERs, to perform the TAP services. If that is
true, why? What do we need to have a contractor for if they are
subcontracting with the States? I think that needs to be looked at.

Some very interesting comments or thoughts about the payment
system that, quite frankly, we hadn’t thought about. While we
would not necessarily be totally opposed to the States providing the
payment, I think we have to look at it very closely. Decentraliza-
tion is not always the best way to go with things. And I would ap-
proach that very cautiously. And also, I know this is not an over-
sight on TAP but it has been mentioned a couple of times, TAP,
DTAP has been around long enough that perhaps maybe it is time
to have GAO take a look at the efficiency of the TAP program and
what actually is it accomplishing besides counseling. Again, I don’t
say that in a negative way. I think what they are doing in TAP is
good, but I don’t think it goes quite far enough.

A couple of recommendations, Mr. Chairman, on S. 2515. We
think that all disabled veterans, regardless of when they served,
should be eligible. Some of the provisions that you include in this
bill that take away some of the disincentives I think may be the
cornerstone to have disabled veterans return to the work force. All
too many have dropped out, and I think that those incentives that
you have in the bill would be helpful.

We also think that employers who have been in business for at
least 2 years under the same name and ownership and are solvent
should be the only employers eligible. Other employers should not
see this program as an infusion of capital.
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We like your accommodation for disabled veterans provisions.
We think that’s very necessary and very helpful. The work-related
expenses also are very helpful and very beneficial and will enhance
the program.

There was some discussion about the tax credits versus the train-
ing allowance. We recommended initially in our written testimony
that the employer be given the option of taking either the training
benefit or the tax benefit. I am prepared now to recommend that
perhaps we look at why not give them both. Section 4213 of title 38
already prohibits the counting of veterans benefits from declaring
a veteran ineligible for other programs such as JTPA. So I think
the precedent in section 4213 may allow us to allow an employer to
take both benefits.

We have no position on the provisions of the Montgomery GI
Bill. But in our written testimony we do talk about some of the
other provisions. We want to thank you particularly for the provi-
sion that would put back into eligibility those disabled veterans
with a 10-percent or more disability with a substantial employment
handicap to be eligible for work rehabilitation. In conclusion, we
also support the DVOP formula change in your bill.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Drach appears on p. 134.]

Senator DeConcinI. Thank you, Mr. Drach.

Mr. Brinck.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL F. BRINCK, NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR, AMVETS

Mr. Brinck. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. Thar. . for the invi-
tation to testify today.

AMVETS is convinced that adequate employment is the corner-
stone upon which all other nonhealth related programs must be
built. We feel that education and training are the keys to finding
and keeping a good paying job.

There is a need to contain rising education costs. Tuition at State
schools has increased 70 percent since 1984. Therefore, we whole-
heartedly support increasing the benefits to $450 for the active
duty members and $200 for reservists, and authorizing graduate
training and tutorial assistance for reservists, and paying active
duty participants at the same rate as veterans when attending
school on a half-time or greater basis.

Since the GI Bill rewards service, it should therefore be available
to officers regardless of their commissioning source.

AMVETS feels that time served prior to involuntary release
should be credited toward the GI Bill requirements. And continu-
ous active duty for 3 or more years should earn the full entitle-
ment. AMVETS would also like to see the Department of Veterans
Affairs retain the authority to advance the initial payment for
those in the work-study program.

QOur disabled veterans often experience additional impediments
to becoming fully productive citizens, and we fully support the pro-
visions in the bill that will increase the assistance to these veter-
ans. We suggest a 15-percent increase would be more appropriate
to account for their special nzeds.
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AMVETS applauds increasing the total number of DVOPs to
1906, but we suggest a simpler, more effective distribution of 1 per
office, with the remainder allocated by ASVET according to work-
load requirements.

We also suggest the following concepts be added to the draft:

DOD should be required to formally counsel those being dis-
charged from active duty about their genefits under the GI Bill.
Such counseling should include a written statement of available
benefits that would then be signed by the veteran as a method of
acknowledgment.

We also recommend changing the December 31, 1989 GI Bill ben-
efit termination date for Vietnam veterans to 10 years from date of
discharge.

Define the educationally dicadvantaged as these with less than
14 years of education, and provide assistance on a recurring basis.

Finally, allow simultaneous enrollment in programs under the
GI Bill, VJTA, or JTPA.

I would like to now shift to S. 2515. AMVETS «wrongly encour-
ages you to consolidate responsibility and funding for the program
under ASVET. Splitting responsibility increases overhead costs,
confuses lines of authority and responsibility, and, in the end, de-
creases the effectiveness of the program.

To smooth the transition from the military to civilian life, there
must be a strong link between TAP, DTAP, and VJTA. We strong-
ly urge you to fund TAP, DTAP at $150 million, and recommend
that all servicemembers separating from active duty be preenrolled
in the job programs.

We urge the Committee to revise the draft to allow participation
of veterans who have been unemployed for 5 of the last 10 weeks,
and allow those veterans not eligible for unemployment to be en-
rolled immediately, regardless of the number of weeks unemployed.

To increase program responsiveness, we strongly suggest that the
Secretary of Labor establish a waiting list in case it is necessary to
limit the number of participants because of a lack of funds. We
also suggest that any funds recaptured by the program through re-
payment, et cetera, be made available to the program.

The Court of Veterans Appeals has proven beneficial to the vet-
eran community. Since VETA is of veterans’ benefit, AMVETS
feels it is appropriate to include the administration and delivery of
VETA services within the jurisdiction of COVA.

Section 6 should be modified to allow disabled veterans to partici-
pate in the program by providing course length extensions in cases
where disability limits the speed at which the veteran can com-
plete the course.

AMVETS strongly suggests that the amount of subsidy paid to
employers on behalf of the veteran be increased to a maximum of
$12,000 a year, and we enthusiastically support subsidizing employ-
ers for expenses incurred in modifying facilities to train or employ
disabled veterans.

We also strongly endorse training benefits paid directly to veter-

ans for expenses.
AMV E‘g objects to precluding jobs, including the Targeted Job

Tax Credit Program. We also disagree with limitation on reenroll-
ment participation if a veteran has completed training under the

59-894 0 - 92 - 2
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Veterans’' Job Training Act. Today, the average worker has six
career changes during a work life, and the program should take
that into account.

Mr. Chairman, thank you again. Please don’t mistake this list of
suggestions for improvement as a rejection of the draft. On the con-
trary, it is a fine start and we applaud your initiative.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brinck appears on p. 140.]

Senator DEConciNL. Thank you, Mr. Brinck. We appreciate the
%t:lrllstructive suggestions and also the support of the concept of the

Mr. Dupree.

STATEMENT OF CLIFTON E. DUPREE, ASSOCIATE LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR, PARALYZED VETERANS OF AMERICA

Mr. Durree. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and Members of the
Committee. It is a pleasur and personal privilege to appear today
on behalf of the Paralyzed /eterans of America.

PVA supports both of yc ir bills.

In reference to S. 2647, PVA is concerned with the provisions of
section 107, which would eliminate the requirement for the Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs to provide payment of work-study allow-
ances to work-study participants in advance of performance of serv-
ices. Frequently, potential participants not provided advance finan-
cial means to meet a work-study commitment are unable to muster
resources necessary to clear prior obligations and pay for necessary
preparatory measures, such as transportation, special clothing,
tools, equipment, et cetera. Consequently, potential participants
cm:ld be financially hindered from enrolling in a program of this
nature.

PVA further believes that the loss of moneys attributed to indi-
viduals who fail to participate or finish a work-study program in
spite of advanced payments would be negligible, especially when
compared to advantages gained by individuals who would not oth-
erwise be able to participate due to financial restraints.

In reference to S. 2515, PVA supports this bill. In section 8, the
payment of training assistance and other assistance to employers,
PVA would like to commend the Committee for the accommodation
of a $3,000 incentive for the hiring of disabled veterans.

In section 16, the pilot program of employment services for
homeless veterans, the Secretary of Labor shall establish a pilot
program to provide employment services, including counseling and
other assistance, to homeless veterans. The $5 million afforded the
Secretary of Labor to establish a pilot program for provision of em-
ployment services may be excessive when considering that the
basic structure for such a program currently is in place. Although
funds appear to be allocated to meet perceived or projected de-
mands prior to the program’s 1997 expiration, a shortfall during
any given year couid break program momentum and stymie the ef-
fects and good intentions.

A more viable approach would be approaching the act as an
emergency measure developed to stymie chronic unemployment
and homeless problems now plaguing American veterans. As such,
the Secretary of Labor and the Secretary of Veterans Affairs

S
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should be required to determine program fiscal needs on a bian-
nual basis, reporting their findings to Congress requesting any
funding adjustments necessary to ensure fiscal year demands. Allo-
cated funds not extended in any given year could be delegated to
the next fiscal year allotment, thus precluding any shortfalls as de-
mands increase. This process would continue until all allocated
funds are expended or the full tenure of the program is reached,
whichever comes first.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you again on behalf of the
members of the Paralyzed Veterans of America for holding this
hearing on these most important and timely matters. This con-
cludes my testimony and I will be glad to answer any questions you
may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Dupree appears on p. 143.]

Senator DEConciNi. Thank you, Mr. Dupree.

Mr. Robertson.

STATEMENT OF STEVE A. ROBERTSON, DEPUTY DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION, THE AMERICAN LEGION

Mr. RoBertsoN. Thank you very much, Senator, for holding this
hearing. The American Legion applauds your leadership and the
work of your staff in developing these bills.

In our written testimony, we paid a lot of emphasis at the begin-
ning of the testimony on veterans’ employment and training pro-
grams that are in jeopardy right now. We were hoping that Mem-
bers of this Committee will take this message and carry the water
for us as they go to their other committees, such as Appropriations,
and support the continuation of DVOPs, LVERs, TAP, right on
down the list. We need those. These other programs are critical to
the success of the bills that you have introduced and that we're
talking about today. If that system is not there, we are going to be
in trouble.

As far as S. 2515, we are a longtime advocate of VJTA. We know
that there are a lot of veterans from the Korean era and the Viet-
nam era that owe their job that they have today to this program. It
is one program that has worked. Before I came to work for The
American Legion, I was a DVOP in North Dakota. The problem
was that there was never enough money. By the time that our
share of the pie got down to the jobs service office that I worked in,
we were only able to put two or three people into a program
funded by VJTA.

I would also like to compliment you on your introduction of 8.
2231. The American Legion sees this as a tremendous step in pro-
viding educational benefits for the Desert Storm veterans. The key
factors that reservists and National Guard members that were acti-
vated for Desert Storm would be able to apply for the full benefits.
In 1984, on the 40th anniversary of the GI Bill, Members of Con-
gress stood up, one after the other, and began to talk about how
the GI Bill made a difference in their life. Right now, I can tell you
it is making a difference in people’s lives. Instead of being able to
%0 to school, they have got to go find a job to support their family
and their educational benefit is just going by the wayside.

—-
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With regard to S. 2647, we support the position. We feel that the
monthly benefits levels are much too low. We support the DVOP
formula. The only thing that we are concerned about is our organi-
zation believes that there needs to be about 1,900 DVOPs and we're
hoping that this change in formula will not impact on that
number.

Under the Montgomery GI Bill, in the lifetime of the act there
has only been one increace, and that was in 1991 during Desert
Storm when it got a 17-percent increase. We were totally shocked
when we saw the President’s proposal for the Pell Granis. We don’t
oppose the Pell Grants, we have no problem with that. But that's a
tremendous increase, 50 percent, if 'm not mistaken. That’s a pro-
gram where the participants in the Pell Grant do not make a con-
tribution. The veteran pays $1,200 just to get into the program. We
fail to see the equity in this.

In our written statement, we went into great detail about why
we feel that the GI Bill needs to be brought up to current speed
with the benefits that were received by the Vietnam veterans, the
World War II veterans, and the Korean war veterans. We appreci-
atwour leadership on this.

e are getting a lot of messages from the recentlg' separated vet-
erans that are coming out both voluntarily and involuntarily.
There is major concern that they don’t know what they are going
to do. I have got a young lady that just joined my National Guard
unit that came off of active duty. She went into the service at 17
yedrs of age, spent 5 years, and she’s 22 now. She has never looked
for a job; she has absolutely no idea what to do. When she was
doing her out-processing, she asked about the TAP program. Her
commander informed her it was a waste of time. This has got to be
corrected. We have got to have the active support of commanders;
we have got to have the active support of the Department of Labor,
and I don’t know a DVOP or LVER that won’t go over the cliff
trying to help these young troops because they know that they are
talented and they know that the; are marketable.

That concludes our statement. I will be willing to answer any
questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Robertson appears on p. 148.]

Senator DECoNcini. Thank you, Mr. Robertson.

Let me ask you all to respond to the issue here that keeps
coming up on the success or nonsuccess, effectiveness or noneffecti-
veness of the VJTA.

Mr. Drach, you say it worked relatively well. Mr. Robertson, I
think you said it was highly successful I am interested in address-
ing the administrative weaknesses of the old VJTA so we don’t
repeat them. And somewhat in line with the Department of Veter-
ans Affairs’ assessment of what some believe to be a design flaw, in
S. 2515, AMVETS urges that we consolidate responsibility and
funding for the program under Department of Labor, limiting the
?VA’s role to advising Labor of changes in the veterans popula-

ion.

Let me start with you, Mr. Manhan, and just go down the line.
What do you think about amending S. 2515 to give payment re-
sponsibilities to Department of Labor rather than have the Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs make the payments.

3




33

Mr. MANHAN. Mr. Chairman, if the VFW were running the pro-
gram as Department of Labor, we would want all of the available
resources to make it a success. Therefore, the VFW would favor
DOL having the funding responsibility for all veteran employment
programs.

Senator DeECoNCINI. And you would include the payments.

Mr. Manuan. Yes. I think if anyone can do it, DOL can do it
better than the Department of Veterans Affairs in the area of vet-
eran employment or jcb training leading to employment.

Senator DeConcini. Thank you. Mr. Drach.

Mr. DracH. A couple of things, Mr. Chairman. First of all, I
think while we're talking about the same concept that we talked
about several years ago, we're talking about diiferent populations
to be served—the recently separated, for the most part. We have no
experience to speak of with the recently separated and their ability
to impact on the labor force. We have a different economy than we
had back in the 1980s, we're in a recession but there is some indi-
cations that we're slowly but surely coming out of the recession
after almost 2 years. What that portends for an employer’s willing-
ness to hire veterans of whatever era or period of service remains
to be seen.

But I think there are a couple of things that your bill does that
buffers against some of the problems that we had in the past.
Three things, in particular. The on/off funding I think is probably
the singlemost problem that existed in the old program. Employers
would get all psyched up for it and all of a sudden there was no
money. They finally just said enough is enough, we're not going to
be bothered with it anymore. So I think that is probably the big-
gest one.

The two things that I really think go a long way toward provid-
ing additional incentives are actually taking away disincentives,
and that’s the accommodations you provide for disabled veterans. I
want to point out that accommodations generally are not very ex-
pensive. There are studies that show that they are relatively inex-
pensive, but employers don’t know that. Employers are afraid to
look at hiring somebody in a wheelchair, somebody that’s visually
impaired because they don’t know what the accommodations are
going to be. But your incentive there I think takes away a disincen-
tive, and I think that’s very important.

The same thing with the incentive that would allow up to $1,500
for the providing of tools, transportation, and child care. I remem-
ber back in the 1980s hearing that problem from DVOPs and
LVERs—gee, I have an opportunity for Joe to go to work at such
and such but he/she doesn’t have the necessary tools. Back then I
know that the DAV and other veterans organizations, through our
local chapters and departments, sometimes paid for those tools, and
maybe those individuals are still working today.

I think those three thirgs are crucial and I think you handle
them very well in the bill.

The final thing, getting back to the payment process, I am not
totally convinced one way or the other which is the best way to go.
Certainly, the Department of Veterans Affairs has a long experi-
ence, not totally uncriticized, in providing payments for the GI Bill.
Certainly, the States have experience in providing pavments
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through the unemployment insurance program. But I still think
that we have to be considerate of the problem of decentralization.
If you give it to the States, how do you allocate it, how much do
you give them, when do you give it to them? You could be creating
a new administrative nightmare that is almost unmanageable.
Plus, where does the veteran or the veteran’s advocate go when
payments aren’t received? We know now that if the payment is
late or whatever, we can go to the VA regional office and try to
track it. If it is given to the States, we don’t know how that system
works. So the veterans organizations trying to help veterans make
sure the payments are timely I think would be at a disadvantage to
help the veteran break through that red tape.

Senator DECONCINI. You are leaning toward leaving it with De-
partment of Veterans Affairs?

Mr. Drach. If I had to make a decision right now, I would say
leave it with the Department of Veterans Affairs.

Senator DeConcint. Mr. Brinck. _

Mr. Brinck. I think what we have to remember here is the pur-
pose of this program is to provide a lifetime of employment, not a
temporary training program. AMVETS feels that the Department
of Labor’s expertise in doing training and providing entry into the
job market far exceeds that of the Department of Veterans Affairs.
We can quibble about whether there is in place a payment method-
ology or mechanism, but in the end, what we have fo worry about
is, after all the payments are done, regardless of who gives the pay-
ments, is the veteran (a) going to be trained, and (b) will there be a
job waiting for him or her when they complete that training. We
strongly feel that the Department of Labor, under ASVET, has the
expertise to do that and, therefore, should be given the responsibil-
ity and the funding to make that happen.

Senator DEConcini. Mr. Dupree.

Mr. Dupree. Mr. Chairman, 1 agree with what AMVETS is
saying, but I think another important part of the problem is timeli-
ness of payment. We have hearings all the time on timeliness of
everything, especially the adjudication process in the VA system.
So once you start the “Administrivial Pursuit,” which I like to call
it, when you have two organizations trying to figure out what each
one is doing, maybe the Department of Labor should manage the
whole program due to the timeliness issue if nothing else.

Senator DEConcINL I think what was encouraging is they both
indicated that, if this passed, they could work that out one way or
the other. I believe that they have the leadership to do that. I am
just trying to focus myself on which is the best way. You gentle-
men are a lot closer to it than I am.

Mr. Robertson.

Mr. RoRerTsON. Yes, sir. First of all, this program was created
specifically for the veterans. I think that there needs to be the
checks and balance system set up to where if it is my money and
you are spending it, I am going to watch how you do it because it is
tight dollars across the board. DOL has a program called Job
Training Partnership Act; it gets a heck of a lot of money. Sol
think that maintaining it in the Department of Veterans Affairs
area is much, much better.
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Senator DeConcini. Well, you've thoroughly confused me.
[Laughter.]

Witnesses here all coming down on different sides. I appreciate
your testimony and I want to thank you for taking the time, gen-
tlemen, to review these bills and give us really constructive sugges-
tions. The purpose of these bills is to provide services to your mem-
bers, and to those who are not your members but who are veterans.
You represent them well. We may submit some additional ques-
tions to you that we would ask you to respond to.

Again, thank you very much for being with us today.

This concludes the hearing. The Committee will stand in recess
subject to the call of the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 11:57 a.m., the Committee was adjourned, to re-
convene at the call of the Chair.]
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102p CONGRESS
2D SESSION S. 2 l

To authorize the establishment of job training programs for unemployed
veterans and persors who have been recently separated from the Armed
Forces, to r.. - ¢iin assistance and benefits to employers of such
veterans and p  .uS, such veterans, and such persons to defray certain
costs * . .ing to the provision of such training, and for other purposes.

I THE SEN-" THE UNITED STATES

AFRIL 2 (I~ ... day, MARCH 26), 1992
Mi. DECoxcint (for himself, Mr. GRAHAM, Mr, ARKAKa, and Mr. DASCHLE)

introduced t!' -*“owing bill; which was read twice and referred to the
Committee on ..wrans’ Affairs

A BILL

To authorize the establishment of job training programs for
unemployed veterans and persons who have been recently
separated from the Armed Forces, to pay certain assist-
ance and benefits to employers of such veterans and
persons, such veterans, and such persons to defray cer-
tain costs relating to the provision of such training,
and for other purposes.

Be 1t enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

This Act may be cited as the “Veterans’ Employment
and Training Act of 1992”.
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SEC. 2. PURPOSE.

The purpose of this Act is to address the problem
of severe and often continuing unemployment among vet-
erans by providing incentives to certain employers to per-
mit such employers to defray the costs of training veterans
Jdncluding veterans who have been recently separated from
an Armed Force as a result of the current reduction in
the size of the Armed Forees) and to enccurage such em-
ployers to employ and train such veterans in stable and
permanent positions of employment for which significant
training is required.

SEC. 3. DEFINITIONS.

In this Act:

(1) The term “Secretary’”’ means the Secretary
of Veterans Affairs.

(2) The terms ‘veteran”, ‘“Armed Forces”,
“compensation’, ‘“‘service-connected’”, ‘“‘State”, and
“active military, naval, or air serviee” have the
meanings given such terms in paragraphs (2), (10),
(13), (16), (20), and (24} of section 101 of title 38,
United States Code, respectively.

SEC. 4. AUTHORITY TO CARRY OUT PROGRAMS.

(a) IN GENERAL.—In accordance with the provisions

of this Act, the Secretary and the Secretary of Labor shall

assist eligible veterans in obtaining employment with eligi-

ble employers in permanent and stable positions of em-
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1 ployment that require significant training. Assistance shall

2 be provided under this Aet through—

3 (1) the payment of training assistance to em-
ployers who employ and train eligible veterans in
such positions to assist such employers in defraying
the costs of such training; and

(2) the provision to such veterans of training
benefits and appropriate counseling to assist such
veterans in receiving such training.

(b) ASSISTANCE IN CARRYING OUT PROGRAM.—The

Secretary of Labor shall earry out that Secretary’s respon-

sibilities under this Aet through the Assistant Secretary
of Labor for Veterans’ Employment and Training referred
to in section 4102A of title 38, United States Code.
SEC. 5. ELIGIBILITY OF VETERANS FOR PARTICIPATION IN
JOB TRAINING PROGRAMS.
(a) IN GENERAL.—A veteran may participate in a job
training program under this Aet if—
(1) the veteran is eligible for such participation
under subsection (b);
(2) the veteran submits to the Seecretary of
Labor an application for a certificate of eligibility
for participation in the program wunder subsection

(e); and




1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

40

4

(3) the Secretary of Labor issues such a cer-
tifieaie to the veteran under subsection (d).

(b) EL1GIBILITY.—(1) A veteran is eligible to partici-
pate in a job training program if—

(A) the veteran—

(i) is unemployed at the time the veteran
submits an application for a certificate of eligi-
bility for participation under subsection (c); and

(i) has been unemployed for at least 10 of
the 15 weeks immediately preceding the date of
the veteran’s commencement of participation in
the program; or
(B) the veteran was separated from active mili-

tary, naval, or air service not more than 10 weeks

before the commencement of such participation.

(2) For purposes of paragraph (1), the term “vet-
eran’’ means a veteran who—

(A) performed service in the active military,
naval, or air service for a period of more than 90
days; or

(B) was discharged or released therefrom for a
service-connected disability.

(3) For the purposes of paragraph (1), a veteran

shall be considered to be unemployed during any period
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that the veteran is not employed and wants and is avail-
able for employment.

(¢) APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF ELIGI
BILITY.—(1) A veteran who desires to participate in a job
training program under this Act shall submit to the Sec-
retary of Liabor an application for a certificate of eligibility
for participation in such a program. Such an application
shall—

(A) include a statement by the veteran that the
veteran meets the criteria for eligibility referred to
in subsection (b); and

(B) contain such other information as the Sec-
retary of Labor shall preseribe.

(2) The Secretary of Labor shall prescribe the form
of an application under this subsection.

(d) CERTIFICATE OF ELIGIBILITY.—(1) Subject to
paragraph (2), the Secretary of Labor shall issue to each
veteran who meets the eligibility requirements referred to
in subsection (b) and who submits an application for a

certificate of eligibility under subsection (¢} a certificate

of eligibility for participation in a job training vrogram

under this Act.
(2) The Secretary of Liabor may withhold the issu-
ance of a certificate of eligibility under this subsection to

any veteran if the Secretary of Labor determines that it
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is necessary to limit the number of veterans who partici-
pant in job training programs under this Aect by reason
of a lack of funds to carry out such programs.

(e) APPEAL OF DENIAL OF CERTIFICATE.—The Seec-
retary of Liabor shall permit each veteran who is not is-
sued a certificate of eligibility under subsection (d) (other
than a veteran who is not issued such a certificate by rea-
son of paragraph (2) of that subsection) to challenge in
a hearing before the Secretary of Labor the failure of the

Secretary of Labor to issue the certificate. The Secretary

of Labor shall preseribe procedures with respect to the ini-
tiation an2 conduet of hearings under this subsection.

(f) PERIOD FOR COMMENCEMENT OF PARTICIPATION
UNDER CERTIFICATE.—A veteran who is issued a cer-
tificate of eligibility for participation in a job training pro-
gram under this section shall commence participation in
such a program not more than 90 days after the date of
the issuance of the certificate. The date on which a cer-
tificate is furnished to a veteran shall be stated on the
certificate.

(g2) RENEWAL OF CERTIFICATE.—A veteran may
apply for a renewal of a certificate of eligibility for partici-
pation in a job training program (including a renewal of

a renewed certificate)., The application for the renewal of
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7
any such certificate shall be treated as an initial applica-
tion for such a certificate under this seetion.
SEC. 6. EMPLOYER JOB TRAINING PROGRAMS.

(a) IN GENERAL.—Job training shall be provided to
veterans under this Act by eligible employers through job
training programs that meet the requirements of this sec-
tion.

(b) ELIGIBLE EMPLOYERS.—An employer is eligible
to provide job training to veterans through a job training
program under this Act if, as determined by the Secretary
of Labor, the employer intends to provide such training
in a field of employment providing the reasonable prob-
ability of stable, long-term employment.

(c) REQUIREMENTS OF JOB TRAINING PROGRAMS.—
Except as provided in subsection (d) and subject to sub-
sections (f) and (g), in carrying out a job training program

under this Act, an employer shall agree as follows:

(1) To identify a stable and permanent position

of employment of the employer—
(A) in which there is a vacancy at the time
of the identification;
(B) that requires an employee with signifi-
cant training; and
(C) for which the employer is willing to

provide such training.
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(2) To devise a training program of such period
and having such content, training materials, and in-

structors as are necessary to provide an employee

with such training.

(3) To employ and train in the position on a
full-time basis a veteran who—

(A) has been issued a certificate of eligi-
bility for participation in such a program under
section 5(d); and

(B) is not already qualified for employment
in that position by reason of prior training or
experience.

(4) To provide the veteran with such training
for a period that is not longer than the period cus-
tomarily required by similar employers in the com-
munity of the employer, if any, to provide similar
training to the employees of such employers.

(5) During such employment and training, to
provide the veteran with compensation and other
benefits that are similar to-the compensation and
other benefits provided by the employer to non-vet-
eran employees during such training.

(6) If practicable, to employ the veteran in that
position upon the veteran’s completion of the pro-

gram.
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(d) RESTRICTIONS ON EMPLOYMENT POSITIONS.—
An employer may not employ a veteran in a job training
program under this Act if—
(1) the training is for a position of
employment—
(A) that consists of seasonal, intermittent,
or temporary employment;
(B) for which the primary pay is commis-
sions;
(C) that includes political or religious ac-
tivities; or
(D) in any department, agency, instrumen-
tality, or branch of the Federal Government
(including the United States Postal Service or
the Postal Rate Commission);
(2) the training under the program will not be
carried out in the United States; or
(8) the employment of the veteran during the
training—
(A) will result in the displacement (includ-

ing any reduction in hours of non-overtime

~ work, wages, or employment benefits or other

partial displacement) of employees currently
employed by the employer; or

(B) will be in a position of employment—
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(i) while any other employee of the
employer is currently laid off from the po-
sition or a substantially similar position; or

(i1) for which there is a vacancy as a
result of the employer’s reduction of the
workforece of the employer (including the
termination of any regular employee) for
the purpose of employing the veteran
under the program.

(e) JoB TRAINING THROUGH EDUCATION.—An eligi-
ble employer may provide job training to veterans under
this Act, in whole or in part, by permitting such veterans
to pursue or enroll in programs of education that—

(1) are offered by educational institutions that

meet the requirements of chapter 36 of title 38,

United States Code; and

(2) do not violate any provision of that chapter.

(f) LIMITATIONS ON TRAINING PERIODS.—(1) Ex-
cept as provided in paragraph (2), an employer shall pro-
vide a period of training under a job training program
under this Act of not less than six months or more than
two years.

(2) An employer may provide a period of training

under a job training program of three months to six

months if the Secretary of Labor determines that a pro-
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gram of training of that period will satisfy the purposes
of a job training program under this Act.

(g) ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS.—The Secretary of
Labor may preseribe such additional requirements with re-
spect to job training programs under this section as the
Secretary of Tiabor determines are necessary to carry out
the purposes of this Act.

SEC. 7. APPROVAL OF EMPLOYER JOB TRAINING PRO-
GRAMS.

(a) In GENERAL.—The Secretary of Labor shall ap-
prove each job training program established by an em-
ployer under this Act. The Secretary or Labor shall ap-
prove such programs in accordance with this section.

(b) SUBMITTAL OF APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL.—
An employer who intends to carry out a job training pro-
gram under this Act shall submit to the Secretary of
Labor an application for approval of that program. The
applieation for approval shall contain the following:

(1) A statement that the employer is an eligible

employer under section 6(b).

(2) A statement that the proposed job training

program of the employer meets the requirements for
such programs established in section 6, together
with such documentation to support that statement

as the Seeretary of Liabor may preseribe.
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1 (3) A statement of—
2 (A) the total number of hours of participa-
3 tion required of a veteran under the program;
4 (B) the number of weeks that the veteran
5 will participate in the program; and
6 (C) the starting wages (and other com-
7 pensation) of the veteran under the program.
= 8 (4) A description of—
9 (A) the training objective of the program;
10 and
11 (B) the training content of the program
12 (including the intent, if any, of the employer to
13 permit the veteran to pursue or enroll in a pro-
14 gram of education under section 6(e)).
15 (5) In the event that training under the pro-
16 gram will include a veteran’s pursuit of or enroll-
17 ment in a program of education under section 6(e),
18 a statement of the manner in which such training
19 will include the program of education.
20 (¢) APPROVAL OF THE SECRETARY OF LABOR.—The

21 Secretary of Labor shall approve a job training program
22 of an employer under this section if the Secretary of Labor
23 determines from the information contained in the applica-

24 tion for approval submitted by the employer under sub-
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section (b) that the program meets the requirements for
such a program under this Act.

(d) APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAMS.—(1) Except as
provided in paragraph (2), a program of apprenticeship
or other on-job training that meets the requirements of
section 3687 of title 38, United States Code, shall be con-
sidered to be a job training program that is approved by
the Secretary of Labor under this section.

(2) A program of apprenticeship or other on-job
training shall not be considered to be a job training pro-
gram that is approved .by the Secretary of Labor under
this subsection if it provides for apprenticeship or training
for any position of employment referred to in section
6(d)(1).

(e) DISCONTINUATION OF APPROVAL.—(1) The Sec-

retary of Labor may discontinue approval of any job train-

ing program previously approved under subsection (e) if
the Seeretary of Labor determines that—

(A) the program no longer meets the require-

ments of an approved program under this section; or

(B) the rate of the successful completion of the

program by participating veterans is unaceeptably

low (when compared with rates of such completion

for other such programs) by reason of deficiencies in

the program.
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1 {2) In making the determination referred to in para-
2 graph (1)(B), the Secretary of Labor shall take into ac-
3 count any information that the Secretary of Liabor consid-
4 ers to be relevant, including—
5 (A) the information collected in the quarterly
assessment referred to in section 17(b) relating to—

(i) the mumber of veterans who are pro-
vided with job training vnder this Act;

(1) the number of veterans who receive
counseling in connection with job training pro-
vided under this Act;

(iii) the number of veterans who complete
such training; and

(iv) in the case of veterans who do not
compleie such training, the reasons for such
lack of completion; and
(B) data compiled through employer compliance

surveys.

(3) A job training program that is disapproved by the
Seeretary of Labor under paragraph (1) shall not be an
approved job training program for the purposes of this
section,

(4)(A) Upon disapproving a job training program

under this subsection, the Secretary of Liabor shail notify

the employer carrying out the program and any veterans
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participating in the program of that disapproval. The no-
tice shall contain—
(i) a statement of the reasons for that Sec-
retary’s disapproval of the program; and
(ii) a statement that the employer and such vet-

erans are entitled to challenge the disapproval in a

hearit.; before the Secretary of Labor.

(B) Any notice under this paragraph shall be by cer-
tified or registered letter, return receipt requested.

(5)(A) The Secretary of Labor may reapprove any
program that the Secretary of Labor has disapproved
under paragraph (1) if the Secretary of Labor determines
that the employer has taken appropriate remedial actions
with respect to those matters upon which the Secretary
of Labor based the disapproval.

(B) A program that is reapproved under this para-

graph shall be considered to be a job training program

that is approved by the Secretary of Labor for the pur-

poses of this section.
SEC. 8. PAYMENTS OF TRAINING ASSISTANCE AND OTHER
ASSISTANCE TO EMPLOYERS.
(a) IN GENERAL.—The Secretary shall pay training
assistance to employers who provide job training to vet-

erans in job training programs under this Act.
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(b) AMOUNT OF PaYMENT.—(1) Subject to para-
graph (2), for each payment period referred to in sub-
section (¢) during which an employer provides job training
to a veteran under this Act, the Secretary shall pay train-
ing assistance to the employer of the veteran on behalf
of the veteran in an amount equal to 50 percent of the
product of—

(A) the rate of the starting hourly wage (ex-
cluding overtime or premium pay) of the veteran
under the program; and

(B) the number of hours worked by the veteran
during the period.

(2) The amount paid to an employer on behalf of a
veteran in any year under par. raph (1) may not exceed
$5,000.

(c) PayMENT PERIOD.—(1) Except as provided in
paragraph (2), the Secretary shall pay training assistance
to employers under this section on a quarterly basis.

(2) The Secretary may pay training assistance to an

employer on a monthly basis if the Secretary determines

(pursuant to regulations preseribed by the Secretary) that

the number of employees of the employer is such that the
payment of assistance on a quarterly basis would be bur-

densome to the employer.
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(d) APPROVAL OF SECRETARY OF LABOR.—The Sec-
retary shall pay training assistance to an employer for a
quarterly or monthly period (as the case may be) after—

(1) the Secretary of Labor receives the cer-
tifications with respect to that period referred to in
subsection (e);

(2) the Secretary of Labor approves of the pay-
ment of such assistance for that period based upon
such certifications; and

(3) the Secretary of Labor transmits notice of
such approval to the Secretary.

(¢) CERTIFICATIONS RELATING TO PAYMENT.—(1)
Subject to paragraph